Councillor Marcus Thompson – Cabinet Member for Communities

Report for Council Meeting 29th April 2015

Key Headlines from the Communities & Service Support Directorate         

I am really pleased to be reporting to Full Council in my role as Portfolio Holder for Communities.   I continue to be impressed by the range of events and activities supported by the directorate some of which are mentioned below.   
I continue to be proud of the ongoing transformation project to restore the Grade 1 listed Piece Hall, and turn this unique building into a thriving heritage and leisure attraction for the whole of Calderdale.  Once completed the Piece Hall will finally have secured a commercially sustainable future alongside the development of the new Central Library and Archive on an adjacent site.  Work on site has started and progress is being made.  
With just a few days to go before the Tour de Yorkshire cycles into Calderdale, I hope all my colleagues will be proudly modelling the limited edition Inner Cyclist Tour de Yorkshire t-shirts which are being sold at Halifax and Hebden Bridge Tourist Information Centres (TICs) and cost £8.50. The race is being broadcast live on national TV and throughout Europe and it is expected to become a flagship cycling event in the UK in 2015.  The Peleton is expected to reach Calderdale at circa 2.07pm, travel down Cragg Vale circa 2.34pm with the Hebden Bridge King of the Mountain stage at circa 2.48pm.  
Through the Economic Fighting Fund the Council has also funded a handful of cultural events to celebrate the Tour de Yorkshire including a celebration of ‘Spaw Sunday’ on 3 May. This is event is traditionally held on the first Sunday in May and involves a tour of local spas or springs.  As this year it coincides with the Tour de Yorkshire coming through Cragg Vale the community is celebrating with a community picnic and a day of activities.

The events season in Calderdale is truly in full swing. Our Events & Licensing officer has processed 19 different events since January involving 416 Volunteers with an anticipated attendance of 7,200 people from within Calderdale and outside of the borough.  Five filming applications involving 16 crew members all around Calderdale have also been approved. Filming in Calderdale is increasing which is excellent for our regional and national profile and brings great economic benefits to our area. The Events and Festivals Fund, supported by the Economic Taskforce will also help support other amazing events throughout the rest of the year.

I have seen some great recent work on tourism and promotion of our fabulous local cultural facilities in the past year.  We really do live an area rich with heritage: the Directorate has recently supported a group of volunteers to create tours to tell the story of Todmorden Town Hall.  The volunteers will share their existing knowledge, delve deeper into the past with research and will deliver tours based around four themes.  Alongside the tours a Heritage Centre is being created and both will be launched in time for the Heritage Open Days in September.  

Calderdale Tourism Team also recently welcomed Blue Badge Guide trainees to show them some of the wonderful sights of Calderdale.  The 3 hour whistle stop tour included an introduction to Hebden Bridge, a tour of Heptonstall, then a coach ride through Mytholmroyd, Ripponden and Sowerby Bridge before reaching Halifax to have a guided tour of the Town Hall and Halifax Minster.  
Visitors to Bankfield Museum have had a double treat as part of the First World War Commemorative events to coincide with the For King & Country exhibition.  Annapurna Indian Dance recently gave their first performance of ‘The unknown becomes the known’.  
This paid homage to the Indian Soldiers who fought alongside the British in the First World War. Around 130,000 Indian soldiers served on the Western Front in France, many dying in battles such as Ypres and the battle of Loos. Bankfield Museum also got off to a flying start for the new year with, in one day, 366 visitors attending the museum. 
We have also just had the Pageturners Children’s Reading Festival jointly organised by Calderdale’s Discover Children’s Library Service and Kirklees Children’s Library Service.  Thank you to the Mayor of Calderdale and her Consort who attended the launch events.  
I have been really impressed by the work of the Revenues and Benefits team this year: Despite being facing an additional £3m of Council Tax to collect from residents who previously qualified for full Council Tax Benefit, the Revenues and Benefits Service collected an overall £86,426,984 representing 95.43% and an increase on the previous year of £3,475,162.  I know that the service also works hard to ensure that people who need support with their Council Tax are identified at the earliest opportunity meaning that bills were sent out accurately and support to help budget was put in place.  The service is continuing to work closely with the voluntary sector and other internal departments to deliver a cohesive support service to those in need and provided an extension to the dates that people can pay their instalments making it easier for them to budget.  In this new financial year work will be ongoing to make it easier for residents to tell us about their changes in circumstances by way of the introduction of greater self-service meaning that people can access our service from anywhere.

The team has also identified overpayment in Housing Benefit and Council Tax Reduction of £836,000 and a further £243,000 of overpayment of national benefits paid by the Department for Work and Pension this year.  This included 488 investigations helped to raise in excess of £50,000 through financial penalties.  There were 33 convictions for criminal offences and 145 sanctions.  This work is vital to the council and is undertaken to protect the council’s financial assets.

The library team is also supporting our work on financial resilience and inclusion.  I am pleased to inform colleagues that the service has recently been successful in developing pilot schemes with Barclays and Halifax Community Bank where their staff will volunteer in local libraries to provide financial advice to our library users.  Look out for more about this in the press soon. 
Members will I know be pleased that community clean ups have started following the Government’s Call to arms for community clear up to mark the start of spring.  Clean ups so far organised by the Safer, Cleaner, Greener Team have been at West View Park; Lee Mount - St Georges project; and Ovenden Ward Forum – ‘Focus on Grot Spots’.  Junior Wardens lead the session to identify grot spots in Ovenden for future clean up action.  Also embracing the National Community Clean up in Sowerby Upper Valley, Neighbourhood Wardens joined PCSO George Serban, Beechwood and Sowerby residents and Pennine Housing filling 6 skips.  Customer satisfaction on the clean-ups is high and more will be taking place throughout May.
I have also been really pleased this year personally by the progress on tackling domestic abuse.  I know, through my role on the Community Safety Partnership, that we are seeing a reduction in repeat victims which is fantastic news.  We have also just recently appointed our Domestic Abuse and Sexual Violence Project Manager, Rachel Pickering, who will be taking for transformation challenge work.
And finally, I was impressed to hear about Jo Thackray and Liam McDonald who work a Halifax Pool who both played a pivotal role in acting fast to save the life of a leisure centre user who experienced cardiac arrest. They were required to apply CPR on a number of occasions and their actions were critical to the eventual positive outcome. The gentleman has now been discharged from hospital and is making a gradual recovery.  Well done to all the staff at the pool that played a part in this.
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